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THE INFLUENCE OF FRENCH NAVAL THOUGHT ON THE U.S. NAVY
by

James J. Tritten 1

     In a major regional contingency fought some years ago,
indigenous ground forces converged on a narrow peninsula in the
southern part of their country where they cut off part of a
foreign army of occupation. This foreign army held a small seaport
from which the commander planned to disrupt lines of
communication. The enemy commander anticipated being supported, or
if necessary, evacuated by sea. The enemy navy was one of the best
in the world. The indigenous country had no navy of its own to
speak of and had sought an arrangement with a major world
seapower, France, to remedy this deficiency.

     France had already provided the indigenous forces with
combat-experienced ground officers and modern military equipment.
The French now landed a major ground force in the northern part of
the country and a French fleet sailed in support from a forward-
deployed location. The French Navy commander detached a small
portion of this fleet to land additional troops and to also
blockade the occupied seaport. Enemy navy forces soon arrived and
were surprised to find the numerically superior French.

     The French fleet commander, operating within an established
navy doctrine, knew that, if he remained in a defensive posture
near the seaport, such a maneuver would doom another French
squadron which was soon to arrive with additional troops,
artillery, and other supplies. Keeping in mind his main objective,
the French fleet commander seized the initiative and tactically
                     

    1  The views expressed by the author are his alone and do not
necessarily represent those of the U.S. government, Department of
Defense, or the U.S. Navy. The author would like to acknowledge
the contributions and comments of Dr. Hervé Coutau-Bégarie; Dr.
Eugenia C. Kiesling, U.S. Military Academy; Dr. Gideon Y. Akavia,
Center for Military Analyses, Haifa, Israel; Dr. Roger Barnett,
Naval War College; Dr. Michael Isenberg, U.S. Naval Academy; Dr.
John Ballard, Armed Forces Staff College; Dr. Michael Palmer, East
Carolina University; Captain Alain Delbury, FN, French Military
Mission to the Supreme Allied Commander, Atlantic; Commander
Christian Canova, FN, Naval Doctrine Command, and Captain James M.
Wylie, USN, U.S. Naval Attaché to France.
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maneuvered his forces to offensively meet the enemy fleet far
enough out to sea to permit the safe arrival of the resupply
squadron. The enemy met the French challenge but was unable to
gain any advantage. The French fleet commander engaged the enemy
but husbanded his own assets without a serious decisive
engagement, keeping the enemy fleet out at sea for four days.

     Ships from the French resupply squadron safely landed their
troops and equipment and then sailed north, embarked coalition
ground forces, and brought them to the area of the occupied
seaport. Coalition forces massed around the seaport and engaged in
bloody but successful land warfare against an entrenched enemy.
The enemy capitulated in the face of the repeated assaults, no
possible escape, and the lack of reinforcement. The French fleet
maintained station and provided security for the victorious
coalition forces by deterring a second but belated attempt by the
enemy to reinforce, resupply, or evacuate enemy forces at the
seaport.

     The above example describes, in reality, the actions taken by
French, British (enemy), and American (indigenous) forces off the
Virginia Capes and at Yorktown. The United States owes a great
debt to the French Navy and Marine Infantry for the military
victory over Great Britain in 1781, which resulted in our
independence. It was therefore appropriate that the United States
Naval Doctrine Command review the legacy of navy doctrine in
France. The Commander of the Naval Doctrine Command felt that, in
order to come to grips with the concept of doctrine and doctrine
at the operational-level of warfare, it was appropriate to review
the lessons of history of the greatest sea powers from the world.

     It is appropriate to state what I mean by doctrine [ doctrine
d'emploi ], so that it is clear during the remainder of this paper.
Simply put, doctrine is how to do a task. In the military these
tasks include combat at the operational and tactical-levels of
warfare. Any definition of doctrine includes the theory of how to
perform the task and the actual behavior of people. Doctrine thus
answers why tasks are performed in a particular manner. In the
field of military and naval doctrine around the world, the
implication of such a definition is that the researcher can then
look for the official written doctrine as well as review the
actions of military and naval officers in actual combat. Since
doctrine does not have to be written, we can find evidence of its
existence by looking at history and ascertaining if the officer
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was punished for how he went about performing his combat tasks.
Doctrine in the U.S. Navy is the tasks that are present at the
operational-level of warfare; that level between strategy and
tactics. 1

     This paper will first provide the results of my review of the
doctrine in the French Navy over the past hundreds of years. It
will next articulate lessons and my own conclusions from that
history. These conclusions will be from the American perspective.
Finally, I will address a subject of current interest to the U.S.
Navy and Marine Corps, "maneuver" warfare, a doctrine that has a
long tradition in the great history of the French Navy. The
bottom-line is that I was able to find significant numbers of very
good ideas by looking at the history of one of the world's
preeminent historical sea powers. It is to that history that I
will now turn.

My Review of French Navy Doctrine 2

 
     France was one of the first modern sea powers to examine past
sea battles of other navies in order to learn combat lessons.
Jean-Baptiste Colbert, under Louis XIV, studied the combat
effectiveness of the English Navy in its years of war with the
Dutch (1652-1674). A study of past combat, with updating for
present circumstances, is a basic part of all doctrinal
development even today. The Naval Doctrine Command's study of the
French Navy revealed that France has always been a world leader in
the development of doctrine for naval forces.

      Credit for doctrinal development in the French Navy belongs
to that great combat leader Admiral Anne-Hilarion de Costentin,
Comte de Tourville. Tourville was not only a victorious warrior,
but also the driving force behind the development of the French
Navy into a modern fighting force. His Signals and Instructions
(1690) and other tactical and signaling manuals were the first
such written French Navy doctrine and were credited, in part, for
his victories. This theme of written doctrine contributing to
combat success is one that repeats itself over the subsequent
centuries. It is a lesson that the U.S. Navy is currently re-
learning. Tourville also teaches us that combat prowess and
doctrinal development go hand in glove.

     Over the many following years, France produced numerous
excellent doctrinal publications from a wide variety of authors.
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Sébastien Le Prestre, Marquis de Vauban, an influential builder of
fortifications, wrote a doctrinal pamphlet Mémoire de la course
[also known as Mémoire sur la caprerie ], which outlined a doctrine
for guerre de course . Privateers, such as the famous Jean Bart,
operated successfully under this doctrine. This would not be the
only time that ground officers prepared doctrine for fleets.
Guerre de course , the favored doctrine of many ground officers, is
a doctrinal theme that reappears over the years in France and
finds its way to the U.S. and many other countries.

     Of course Père Paul Hoste's book on naval tactics,  L'Art des
armées navales ou traité des évolutions navales  (1697), was
recognized as an outstanding treatment and was translated and used
in other navies. Hoste emphasized what was possible when the
commander maintained strict control of his limited assets. Control
of fleet units in order to maximize combat potential is one of the
basic elements of all navy doctrine. It is a theme that we must
consider today as governments downsize navies to economize on
spending. As we have fewer and fewer fleet assets, commanders must
ensure that they maximize combat potential--a goal made easier
with doctrine.

     French Navy doctrine generally made the object of combat
clear to the on-scene commander--the defense of the convoy rather
than the defeat of the attacking force. During the Second Battle
off Cape Finisterre (1747), a significantly smaller escort force
under Commodore Desherbiers, Marquis de Létenduère, fought
gallantly to allow the convoy of 250 merchants to escape capture
by British Rear Admiral Edward Hawke.

     This theme of how best to ensure the arrival of convoys
repeats itself throughout all naval history. Convoy defense
doctrine forms the basis of many controversies over the Cold War-
era U.S. Navy Maritime Strategy. 3 Which was the proper method?
Offensive attacks in the Norwegian and Barents Seas or the
invitation to fight in the mid-Atlantic? We should look to history
to see which way has worked most often.

     Similarly, French Navy doctrine has generally made it clear
what the proper role of the fleet was in the defense of forces
ashore. The French fleet at Minorca in 1756 operated in support of
ground forces under a doctrine in which the object of the tactical
action between fleets was to protect the beachhead and not
necessarily to attempt to sink the attacking force. This is
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another theme that repeats itself throughout all naval history and
forms the basis of the controversy during World War II over the
actions of Admiral Raymond Spruance, USN, during the Battle of the
Philippine Sea (June 1944) and Admiral William Halsey, USN, off
Cape Engaño during the Battle of Leyte Gulf (October 1944). The
lack of this type of doctrine to provide advice to the American
Pacific Fleet during World War II was a mistake that we cannot
afford to repeat. 4

     Under Louis XV's Minister of Marine, Étienne François, Duc de
Choiseul, excellent formal fighting instructions were issued and
serving Navy officers wrote important doctrinal publications.
Captain Sébastien François de Bigot, Vicomte de Morogues,
published a textbook for cadets of the academy at Brest, Tactique
navale ou traité des évolutions et des signaux  (1763). Morogues
accepted the role of élan , bravery and experience as necessary
ingredients for success when a smaller force faced a larger one.
Morogues also argued that one should mass strength against
weakness. Both topics are of interest to the U.S. Navy today as it
attempts to break free from the attrition-oriented strategies and
doctrine of "brute force." 

     The French victory by Admiral Louis Guillouet, Comte
d'Orvilliers, at Ushant (1778) over Admiral Augustus Keppel was,
in part, a result of effective French doctrine. Victories such as
Ushant were assisted by excellent tactical and signaling manuals.
A short book about navy tactics appeared in 1787, L'art de la
guerre sur mer, ou tactique navale , by Commodore Jurien, Vicomte
de Grenier. It stressed massing strength against weakness much as
did Morogues' Tactique Navale . Admiral Clause François, Comte
d'Amblimont's Tactique navale, ou traité sur les évolutions, sur
les signaux et sur les mouvemens de guerre  (1788), stressed
innovation. D'Amblimont advanced the idea of breaking the fleet
into separate tactical groups ( pelotons ) with different functions.
Today, task groups are a routine form of naval organization in the
world’s navies and form one of three major doctrinal messages in
the U.S. Navy's Naval Warfare , NDP-1. 5

     French naval writings during the years of war with Britain
included many sophisticated doctrinal issues still being debated
today in many navies. One of these issues is the correct placement
of the fleet commander. Should the admiral ride at the van or at
the center of a formation? Should he ride in a heavily armed ship
or in a separate command ship? French Navy doctrine once required
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that commanders fight from frigates. A flag officer embarked in a
frigate could oversee the battlespace better and his signals could
be better seen. The U.S. Navy today is still wrestling with where
to best place the admiral.

     Navy doctrine under the French monarchy was extremely
thorough but biased by factors beyond the control of navy
officers. Change in type of government, due to the French
Revolution, was to have a dramatic impact on navy doctrine as was
the loss of the rich history and lessons learned by monarchist
navy officers--who had paid for their lessons in blood. What the
navy of the new Republic lacked in doctrinal development, it made
up for in spirit. The Battle of the Thirteenth Prairial [known in
Britain as the Glorious First of June] (1794) was one of the
greatest convoy battles in navy history. Rear Admiral Louis
Thomas, Comte de Villaret de Joyeuse, commanded the Brest fleet.
Villaret de Joyeuse's objective was to ensure the safe arrival of
a 130 ship convoy with supplies from America.

     According to both strategy and doctrine, the loss of the
Brest fleet at the Battle of the Thirteenth Prairial was an
acceptable price to pay for the safe arrival of this convoy.
British doctrine emphasized combat over the escort force, hence
today we have histories in two nations which use this same battle
to illustrate victories. Doctrine can thus help define victory.
Despite the incorporation of warfighting spirit into military and
navy doctrine, warfare during the age of sail in the post-
monarchist-era indicates that spirit alone is unable to make up
for materiel and training deficiencies. This is a lesson that we
need to remember today.

     The embryonic U.S. Navy borrowed one of its first tactical
manuals from France. Captain Thomas Truxtun, USN, published a
signaling book based upon a signaling system prepared in 1746 by
Admiral Bertrand François Mahé de La Bourdonnais. Since the
American version appeared during the "Quasi-War" with France
(1798-1801), the publisher obliterated all reference to the
original French source. 6 Nonetheless, the original signals system
of the U.S. Navy was based upon an excellent French model.

     New doctrinal thinking emerged following the Napoleonic-era
with the end of the age of sail. Lieutenant Louis-Narcisse Chopart
prepared a tactical textbook for sailing ships in 1839 which was
translated in 1859 into English and subsequently used at the U.S.
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Naval Academy. Admiral Louis Bouët-Willaumez wrote a series of
publications which pioneered advances in French Navy doctrine. His
Batailles de terre et de mer  (1855) outlined provisional tactics
for screw propelled steamships. This doctrine included ensuring a
superior force with a combined effort at the decisive point--a
theme that the U.S. Navy is currently investigating today.

     French Navy thought again flourished at the end of the
nineteenth and beginning of the twentieth centuries. After years
of warfare with the British, the legacy of a "defensive" navy
doctrine, and preference to guerre de course  and attrition warfare
over warfare of annihilation and the decisive battle, the French
Navy considered some different ideas. The École supérieure de
guerre de la Marine  was founded one hundred years ago in 1895 and
quickly became a center for advanced military thought. La grande
guerre , favoring the decisive battle and deep sea warfare ( guerre
de haute mer ), in order to achieve command of the sea, occupied
the center of the writings of a number of French Navy officers at
their war college in the late 19th and early 20th centuries.

     Writings supporting la grande guerre  primarily included:
Admirals Jurien de la Gravière, " La marine aujourdhui ," Journal of
the RUSI [Royal United Services Institute for Defence Studies ]
(1874) and Vice Admiral Gabriel Darrieus, La guerre sur mer
(1907). Darrieus' War on the Sea  was translated into English and
published by the U.S. Naval Institute in 1908. The War on the Sea
book came from a series of lectures delivered at the French Naval
War College. Other writings included then-Commander René
Daveluy’s, Etude sur la stratégie navale  (1905), Leçons de la
guerre russo-japonaise , La lutte pour l'empire de la mer  (1906),
and L'esprit de la guerre navale  in three volumes (1909-1910).
Daveluy's The Genius of Naval Warfare  was translated into English
and published by the U.S. Naval Institute.

     These writings paralleled those of American Rear Admiral
Alfred Thayer Mahan. The mainstream of French Navy officer corps
thought was supported by concepts found in Mahan's writings. The
1910 The Naval Battle: Studies of the Tactical Factors , by
Lieutenant Adrien Edouard Baudry, was translated into English for
use by American officers. Indeed, the writings of Darrieus,
Daveluy, and Baudry were provided to ships' libraries by the U.S.
Navy Department.
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     The alternative view to la grande guerre  was championed by
another group of officers and civilian thinkers whose movement
became known as the jeune école  (new school). Official navy
doctrine soon returned under the influence of Admiral Darrieus and
professional officers attached to the École supérieure de guerre
de la Marine , but the ideas of the  jeune école still surface from
time to time in France and in other nations.

     Following World War I, the French Navy came under the
influence of the writings of Admiral Raoul Castex. His five volume
Théories stratégiques 7 is perhaps the most complete theoretical
survey of maritime strategy to ever appear. The essence of
Castex's work can be found in a summary of some 2,600 pages of
original French text recently translated into English by the U.S.
Naval Institute into 428 pages as Strategic Theories . 8 Castex
completed an additional eighteen major works and more than fifty
journal articles.

     Castex's conclusions were that decisive battles were rare in
history and that the enemy battle fleet was not always the main
object of an operation or battle. The centerpiece of his writings
are strategic manoeuvre  and not battle. Castex recognized that his
task was to provide doctrine for a second-ranking navy and not one
that would ever hope to challenge the British. Thus he formulated
the concept of la force organisée , the main force which could be
mustered for a limited counteroffensive against a superior enemy.
Castex gave significant attention to commerce raiding, raids,
blockade, mine, and amphibious warfare.

     Castex's Les idées militaires de la marine du XVIII me siècle:
De Ruyter à Suffren  (1911), points out the differences between
official doctrine and actual tactical practices. Castex wrote that
standing doctrine should be abandoned if warranted by the tactical
situation. This issue is extremely contentious in the U.S. today
and forms the basis of disagreements over the role of doctrine in
the various armed Services.

     Castex's writings appeared to have had only modest direct
impact on the behavior of French governments. Students at the
école de guerre navale  were still educated in traditional French
naval doctrine of guerre de course . On the other hand, his
writings played the same role as did those of Admiral Mahan in the
United States--they were used as textbooks and points of departure
for internal government position papers.  Castex's published ideas
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in Théories stratégiques  made him the obvious choice to direct the
new Collège des hautes études de la défense nationale . Théories
stratégiques  was fully translated into Japanese and into Spanish
by the Argentine Navy. Various sections were translated into
Serbo-Croat, Greek, and Russian. The book has been widely used in
Latin American and Mediterranean countries. The renowned American
strategic thinker Bernard Brodie paid Castex homage in his A
Layman's Guide to Naval Strategy  by stating that "the underlying
value of the teachings of men like Mahan, [Sir Julian S.] Corbett,
and Castex is still largely intact." 9

     With the Second World War came major changes to doctrine in
the French Navy and combat interaction with the U.S. Navy and
other allies. Free French Navy forces during World War II were
quick to abandon their own pre-war doctrine and adapt to allied
navy doctrine. Where there was a choice between allies, the French
were usually more likely to accept American doctrine instead of
British. Following World War II, France turned a good deal of its
attention to the recovery and defense of overseas colonies. Most
of this effort did not require navy forces for fleet versus fleet
interaction, yet the French concepts for operations from the sea
using aircraft carriers were based upon American navy doctrine
rather than the British model.

     One of the more interesting authors on navy matters during
the post-World War II-era was Vice Admiral Pierre Barjot. Admiral
Barjot embraced the American method of antisubmarine defense
(offensive striking forces) and not the British (defensive
convoys). Admiral Barjot authored a number of books, including,
Vers la marine de l'âge atomique  (1955) and Histoire de la guerre
aéronavale  (1961). A section of Vers la marine de l'âge atomique
discusses French Naval doctrine and, in general, the book favors
the U.S. Navy as a model for the French Navy. Admiral Barjot's
writings attracted the attention of the U.S. Navy. 10

     During the Cold War, the French Navy developed into a serious
combat force with the most modern implements of war. Technological
innovation continued with the leading place given to the
development of surface-to-surface missiles. French Navy doctrine
was developed for interactions against fleets of medium powers or
to deny the full use of the fleet of a major power. With the
predominance of the strategic nuclear force, the resulting role
for conventional navy forces might be to sweep the seas ahead of a
missile-firing submarine to ensure that it would get to its launch
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position unaffected by enemy anti-submarine forces. 11 France
developed her own doctrine for naval diplomacy. Rather than having
large numbers of overseas stationed combat forces like the
Americans, or the "swing-through" doctrine of the Royal Navy, the
French often performed naval diplomacy with station-keeping ships
with limited combat potential.

     Doctrinal development was enhanced with the introduction by
Admiral Marcel Duval of new courses at the École supérieure de
guerre de la Marine.  Then-Commander Michel Tripier completed the
Fondements et principes de stratégie maritime  (1977), but this
paper was circulated only amongst Navy circles until an extract,
" Les missions navales ," appeared in the April 1990 issue of
Stratégique . Rear Admiral Hubert Moineville, FN (Ret.), prepared
an excellent book La guerre navale  (1982) which was translated
into English. La guerre navale  examines many doctrinal issues that
were debated during the Cold War. Among those is the issue of
using conventional, or general purpose, navy forces to ensure the
combat stability of nuclear missile submarines.

     Admiral Pierre Lacoste wrote Stratégies navales du présent
(1981), which was well received in France. A more recent work
outlining the history of naval thought in France and elsewhere is
the edited books of Hervé Coutau-Bégarie, L'évolution de la pensée
navale  (1990-95). L'évolution de la pensée navale  provides an
excellent source of doctrinal history and should be translated
into English for the wider audience it deserves. Finally, Vice
Admiral Michel Tripier completed Le Royaume d'Archimède  in 1993,
just prior to his untimely death.

Analysis of Doctrinal Lessons of the French Navy

     Even this brief review of the 300+ year history of French
Navy doctrine reveals a treasure trove of doctrinal lessons that
have been learned and relearned. When Rear Admiral François Joseph
Paul, Comte de Grasse-Tilly, came to the aid of an embryonic
United States fighting for her independence, his decisions off the
Virginia Capes in 1781 were shaped by a well-developed doctrine
that resulted in the proper application of combat power at sea to
support the overall commander ashore. De Grasse knew what his
mission was and how he should best accomplish it.

     De Grasse and General George Washington disagreed, however,
over the use of the French fleet. Washington originally wanted to
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have de Grasse make war on the fortifications of British General
Lord Charles Cornwallis at Yorktown. It was because of sound
French Navy doctrine, decisions, and actions taken, that de Grasse
supported General Washington in a proper manner and earned the
praise of a grateful nation. America remembers the strategic and
operational-level vision and combat success of Admiral de Grasse.

     France is also credited with pioneering work on successful
multinational navy doctrine and major innovation in fleet
organization as an aid to unity in action, as well as accepting
the concept of fighting spirit, élan , as a part of combat
potential. The unfortunate consequence of the concept of élan  was
an unwarranted faith by some French governments that superiority
in warfighting spirit would make up for materiel and training
deficiencies. We would hope that today, wiser governments on both
sides of the Atlantic recognize they simply must provide the
materiels and resources necessary to maintain combat
effectiveness.

     The brutal effect of changes in governments in France
following the French Revolution and during and after World War II
had another effect on doctrine that may still be of interest
today. During drastic changes in French governments, the officer
corps generally suffered disproportionally. Changes in government
resulted in massive losses in corporate military knowledge and in
the ability to rapidly substitute new ideas. Today, as Western
countries are seeing the wholesale release of combat-proven
officers into civilian life, we risk losing the corporate
knowledge of how to fight unless we take the time to document
their knowledge in formal written doctrine. We must write down our
combat doctrine as we enter another period of "long peace."

     Without combat to stimulate doctrinal development, we must
turn to other sources for such kindling. One (but not the only)
source of doctrinal stimulation is new technology. Generally new
technologies are often thought to automatically lead to
improvements in combat potential. The lesson of the jeune école ,
however, is that, unless the full implications of new technologies
are explained to governments, there is a good chance that they
will seize the opportunity to reduce force structure (and
therefore capability), resulting in impairment of the military
Services. Today we in the United States face similar challenges
with the Bottom-up Review  claiming that, with improved technology,
a smaller force structure can do as much as the larger forces of
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the 1980s. 12 Force structure reductions may nonetheless come about
if governments are told that a new technology also allows
attainment of political objectives at reduced cost. In short,
military officers should well understand all ramifications of new
technologies, including negative ones, before promoting them as
panacea. As professionals, they should be ready to explain why you
still need redundance, etc., even when new technologies seem to
promise an ability to do everything with so few resources.

     On the other hand, many of the officers of the jeune école
have earned an unfair reputation for being short-sighted when,
perhaps, they were trying to do the best they could under the
political and fiscal circumstances which were their reality. We
will again need officers who are capable of doing the best they
can with the fleet they will be given. The alternative is to end
up with a fleet of "gunboats," and the like, as did the U.S. under
the presidency of Thomas Jefferson. 13

     The history of the French Navy is one of being mismanaged by
kings and governments who could have known better.  In the words
of a well-respected scholar, Ernest H. Jenkins "...France has had
little just cause to be ashamed of her navy: the navy may have had
some just cause to be ashamed of France." 14

     Whose job is it to educate government about navies? If the
navy itself is to not educate its governments, then who will? If
it is the role of the navy to educate its governments, then this
suggests the need for officers skilled in administrative tasks and
bureaucratic maneuvering within the shore establishment and at the
headquarters-level. It also suggests the need for officers who
have an appreciation for the value of historical lessons, even if
those lessons come from the age of sail or from battles fought
before they were born. It is to one of those specific lessons from
the past that I will now turn.

Importance of French Navy "Maneuver" Doctrine to the U.S. Navy
Today

     Today we face a shift in doctrinal paradigms that grows out
of the overall change in fleet missions. The U.S. Navy has been
charged to be more focused on operations from the sea to the
shore, 15 and is to apply the concept of "maneuver" warfare in these
operations. This concept of "maneuver" warfare is based upon a
decade of ground-oriented explanations. The Marine Corps and a
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small group of amphibious-experienced Navy officers have done an
excellent job of developing the concept of "maneuver" warfare.
Today we readily accept General Douglas MacArthur's New Guinea
campaign during World War II or his landing at Inchon during the
Korean War as the model for modern maritime "maneuver" warfare
from the sea to the shore.

     What remains to be done is to more fully investigate the
concept of "maneuver" warfare in the deep water environment, so
that all types of Navy officers throughout the world can be equal
partners in the full development of naval "maneuver" warfare
doctrine. 16 More examples of ground warfare are not the answer. We
have sufficient literature on both the theory of "maneuver"
warfare as well as historical ground or amphibious examples. What
we need today, and soon, are well-researched examples of past and
credible future navy operations, battles, engagements, strikes,
and systematic combat actions that exemplify the theory of
"maneuver" warfare at sea.

     The Naval Doctrine Command searched for previous writings by
navy officers of "maneuver" warfare in the deep ocean environment
and again found merit in studying the lessons of the French Navy.
Admiral Castex's theories were quickly recognized as being
consistent with the newer ideas of U.S. Marine Corps advocates of
"maneuver" warfare. Admiral Castex's concepts of "maneuver"
warfare doctrine are not ideal, but they are an excellent place to
start. What we can learn from Castex is relevant today.

     "Maneuver" warfare doctrine, more art than science, is about
careful planning and executing skillful operations or combat
actions that depend upon mental agility rather than simply the
application of "brute force." At a minimum, "maneuver" warfare
pits strength against weakness--a concept which has long been
advocated in all French Navy doctrine. "Maneuver" warfare doctrine
teaches us to create favorable conditions for combat actions in
which one multiplies the greatest possible return for the effort
expended--another theme long present in French Navy doctrine.

     The greatest problem with the concept of "maneuver" warfare
doctrine in the U.S. Navy is that most native speakers of
American-English assume that they know what the concept means
because they recognize and routinely use the word "maneuver" when
speaking about naval operations. "Maneuver" warfare at sea is not
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about "movement" [ cinematique ], although "moving" forces can be an
extremely important element of "maneuver."

     Another complication to the concept of "maneuver" warfare is
the improper juxtaposition of this form of warfare against
attrition warfare. 17 Recent advocates of "maneuver" warfare posed
"maneuver" warfare as a smarter alternative to traditional ground
warfare associated with the Soviet-NATO conflict in Europe. This
more recent use of the word "maneuver" in the 1980s was a part of
the military reform movement which offered equal or better defense
at reduced prices. An unfortunate and unintended consequence of
this promotion of "maneuver" has been intellectual gymnastics as
advocates ignore the lessons of history. "Maneuver" warfare is
not, as advocates explain, an alternative to attrition warfare.
"Maneuver" is a method of warfare that can be used either as a
part of attrition warfare (combat over an extended period of time)
or as a part of warfare of annihilation where one seeks victory in
a single campaign. All three forms of warfare have their place in
modern naval doctrine today.

     Given the development of "maneuver" warfare doctrine as a
means for a weaker force to engage a superior force, one might
well ask why the world's only "superpower" Navy should even
consider adopting such a concept. As the largest Navy in the
world, are such doctrinal concepts warranted? I think that they
are, for a number of good reasons.

     First, although the U.S. Navy is the world's most powerful
navy, it may not be permitted to fully exercise its capabilities
in future contingencies against less developed military forces. We
have seen this in Korea, Vietnam, and in the more recent Persian
Gulf War. It may now have to operate under political guidance that
includes few, if any, military casualties. The world's most
powerful navy may have to operate as if it had less capability,
hence making "maneuver" concepts extremely important.

     Second, although the U.S. Navy is the world's most capable
navy, it is not deployed as one fleet. We routinely send small
task units and task groups into regions of the world which may
become volatile at virtually a moment's notice. Although these
units and task groups belong to a greater whole, they may have to
fight as a force equal to that of the regional enemy. Hence
"maneuver" concepts may improve the combat potential of deployed
units.



15

     Third, the current national security and national military
strategies of the United States 18 are to deploy forward smaller
force levels than in the Cold War-era. All U.S. forces today are
stretched thin. We back up those forces with the ability to
project power from the continental United States. These forces
from North America will have to maneuver from their home bases
into distant regions that place them in harm's way. Fighting
"smarter", and even the grand political "maneuver" against
regional adversaries, is consistent with the writings of Admiral
Castex.

     Fourth, it is always sound to perform good planning before
any combat and "maneuver" warfare doctrine emphasizes threat
evaluation and sound planning in advance of the battle. Despite
our best efforts to understand potential enemies, we are not
always sure about our ability to control potential threats. Any
actions that are taken by the U.S. Navy to improve its preparation
for combat are worthwhile. We cannot simply afford to field a
force that can "bully" its way into any situation using "brute
force." Mental agility is required of our operational commanders
and is central to "maneuver" warfare.

     Fifth, current U.S. Navy, joint, and multinational doctrine
have yet to fully reflect or embrace "maneuver" warfare. 19 Yet the
military is being asked to consider concepts of warfare based upon
the information "revolution" or some new "wave" or style of war.
Should, or can, the armed forces skip over the "maneuver" stage
and advance directly into some new epoch? Although this is
tempting, the risk is that one cannot fully exploit the benefits
of the information age without having first mastered the concepts
of "maneuver" warfare doctrine.

     After all, "maneuver" warfare doctrine is mostly about how to
think about war and plan combat actions. If the next era is
information-based, we would be unable to fully exploit this stage
unless we had first learned how to "maneuver" through the
information highway, matching strength against weakness and
denying information to the enemy. Our recent collective and
individual efforts to improve intelligence capabilities are a
natural precondition for both "maneuver" warfare doctrine and
information warfare.



     "Maneuver" warfare doctrine in the U.S. Navy is, at the
current stage, a set of organizing principles for doctrinal
development. In reviewing the writings of Admiral Castex and other
classic French naval theorists, we have embarked on a journey of
discovery. Our first efforts will be to review naval history for
good examples of "maneuver" warfare. These include the use of the
concept by the Imperial Japanese Navy, the British in the
Falklands War, and our own use at the Battle of the Philippine
Sea. We have uncovered many examples of "maneuver" in which enemy
fleets were destroyed before they ever set out to sea, such as at
Palermo in June 1676, when France gained domination of the
Mediterranean. There is clearly more to learn here, and I invite
your participation.

Conclusions

     Doctrine is an extremely powerful tool that can be used to
improve combat potential without making improvements to existing
ships and aircraft. In an era of fiscal austerity, navies
throughout the world will need to turn to alternative methods of
increasing combat power. Doctrine can be used as a vision of a
future battlespace which sets the goals for programmatic response.
Doctrine as a potential force multiplier is a valuable lesson on
both sides of the Atlantic.

     Without a recent history of formal doctrine development and
lessons learned from the process, the U.S. Navy initially turned
to history and lessons that could be learned from the great
classic sea powers of the world. Those lessons have proved
instrumental in our own efforts to learn about the theory of
doctrine and the process of doctrine development. The strong
legacy of navy doctrine in France has proved to be one of the most
important sources of lessons learned for the U.S. Navy today.
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